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English Department Memorandum

Important Information for Spring 2020
Dear Colleagues,

Although we face significant challenges, I’d like to focus on optimism as we begin the spring semester of 2020. 

The students we will meet in a couple of weeks have not been interacting with us for decades – they will encounter us for the first time, as we will encounter them. This will be a first attempt at English 100 for many of them (around 4,000 students!), while others will begin or continue in our amazing literature and humanities courses. We have such a huge part to play as they confront new knowledge and consider their own potential. Let’s focus on engaging the core of the student body at Palomar College. 

Let’s do our best to communicate well with each other, share ideas and observations, and keep our students’ welfare and future (their potential for authentic “success”) uppermost in our plans and actions. Below you’ll find some bits of information and reminders to help you prepare for your assignment. Thank you so much for teaching in our department and for helping us maintain a first-rate program for our students. 
Warm regards,

Barb Neault Kelber

Here’s a link to the Academic Calendar: https://www2.palomar.edu/pages/enrollmentservices/files/2019/01/Acad-Cal-19-20_Board-Approved_181211.pdf
1. There is no extra finals week; instead, if you’re giving a final, you will need to do that during the last week of class. How you decide to give your final that last week is up to you. 
2. Check eServices for add/drop schedules. These will vary depending on start dates for your courses. 
3. Census Day: Please be aware of the notices that prompt instructors to submit their certified census rosters. This date is extremely important for funding and enrollment data. At Census time, instructors will need to go to Faculty eServices, access  a Census/Drop Roster for each class, drop all “inactive” students (those students who are no shows or who are no longer coming to class)  and certify that all other students are “active enrollments.”  

4. Please remember the limits on the number of times a student can repeat and withdraw from a credit course.  Now, students who receive either a substandard grade or a W are allowed only three attempts and one additional attempt due to “significant lapse of time” or extenuating circumstances.   You may want to discuss this   regulation   with students at the start of the semester.   Until recently, a “W” did not count as an attempt, so many students may still think that is the case.

5. Many students seem to believe that if they write in rented books, they will be precluded from returning them to the bookstore.  The bookstore manager assures us that students can return marked-up books, and that, in fact, the expectation is that students will highlight and write in their books.  

6. Please periodically review the Course Outline of Record for the courses you teach.  In particular, be sure to observe the requirements in terms of the amount of writing for each course.  English 100, 202, and 203 specifically require a research essay conforming to current MLA guidelines. 
Accessing Current Course Outlines of Record

· Go to the CurricUNET homepage (link to http://www.curricunet.com/Palomar/).

· Under “Search” click on “Course” (you do NOT need to enter a User Name or Password).

· In the “Course Search” box, click the “Active” button at the top, select “English” as the Discipline, enter the Course Number, and click “OK” at the lower right.

·  In the “Course Search Results” box, click the blue and red “COR” icon to the left.

7. Please decline requests from students seeking permission to take classes with overlapping time. If an instructor agrees to this arrangement, the instructor needs to meet separately with the student to make up every minute of the time the student has missed and must document every meeting with the student.  The department chair and dean also need to give permission for this arrangement, and those permissions aren’t easy to get, so if you are contemplating allowing this, please first check with the department chair.

Communication with the Department

We ask that all instructors communicate with the department via Palomar email. This is extremely important. Communication is an element of faculty evaluation, and the District sends notices and policy reminders via Palomar email. Denise and the department chair should be able to send communications from the department, and all instructors are expected to regularly check their Palomar email for those communications.

Placement

As you probably know, AB 705 now requires that the District use Multiple Measures for placement recommendations for students entering our classes. This semester we will see the full effects of this shift. One of the primary challenges for the fall semester will involve every one of us, as we work on the design of support strategies for students who enter English 100 unprepared. Please gather your own information about which students are appropriately placed and which are likely to struggle. I will call for some meetings where we can discuss what we’re encountering in our classrooms. Our observations and practices this semester will inform our curriculum and enrollment changes for the spring semester. The expectation of AB 705 is that we will be enrolling nearly all students in English 100 and providing necessary support (in some cases, English 49) to contribute to their success. 

Tips for Your Syllabi

California state law and Palomar College Governing Board policy require that within the first two class meetings you give each student a copy of your course syllabus and that your syllabus conforms to the current Course Outline of Record (available on Curricunet; see instructions above). 
Your syllabus should include: 
· Instructor contact information (e-mail and phone/voicemail; website if available)

· Course content

· How grades will be determined 

· Class policies (including absence and drop policies)

· Class schedule, due dates of assignments, dates of exams including the final.

· Student Learning Outcomes 

We recommend that you also include:

· Add/drop deadlines  

· A statement regarding academic integrity, including plagiarism, and consequences for violations (see “Student Issues” below).
The department is required to maintain a file of current syllabi for all sections offered each semester, so please email one electronic copy of each course syllabus to Denise.  (If you would prefer she not share your syllabus with new faculty who might be looking for some ideas, let Denise know.)

Policy on Attendance/Participation: For reasons no one seems to understand, Ed Code prohibits the use of “attendance” in grade calculations.  We are advised to stress that attendance is extremely important in order for students to earn the “participation” credit/points which will affect their grade. 

Writing Center referral: Tutors in any campus facility cannot be paid unless students are referred by their instructor, so we encourage you to make a general referral for tutoring for all students, whether an announcement in class or a statement on your syllabus.  Of course, you may also refer particular students or require some or all students to work with tutors.  As a reminder, our English Department Writing Center offers tutoring on a drop-in basis as well as by appointment, in H-102 on the main campus and in the Teaching-Learning Center at the Escondido campus.

Tutoring Services: Please be sure to let students know that tutoring services are available at all of our sites – Main campus, Escondido, Rancho Bernardo, Fallbrook, and Camp Pendleton.

Student Learning Outcomes: Below is a list of SLOs for our classes. If you have any questions regarding Student Learning Outcomes, please direct them to the department chair.   The Faculty Senate has directed all faculty to include Student Learning Outcomes on syllabi.  

While in the past we asked that instructors include a boiler-plate statement to introduce SLOs on the syllabus, we are now required to list all outcomes expected for the course. Feel free to introduce them in whatever way you like. 
Importantly, assessing SLOs is not about assessing individual instructors but rather about getting a snapshot of how students across all sections are “learning” the “outcomes” being assessed.
ENG 100 (and English 49)
1. Analyze written arguments. 

2. Write coherent, well-developed analytical essays.  

3. Incorporate source material into at least one research-based essay and apply MLA guidelines for documentation. 

4. Write clear, effective sentences demonstrating sensitivity to language.

ENG 202 and ENG 203

1. Demonstrate an ability to write analytical essays based on comprehension and interpretation of primary and secondary texts.

2. Analyze and synthesize information and arguments from a variety of texts, including scholarly sources, to develop research-based essays in MLA form.

All Literature Courses

1. Demonstrate the ability to analyze literary texts by using close-reading skills.

Adding Students and Managing Enrollment Matters

In some cases, demand for seats in our classes will exceed our supply, so you can expect crashers.  We ask that you help us handle this by doing the following:

· Please do not over-enroll your classes.  The state is not funding us for these extra students.  Please do your best to fully enroll your classes (25 students for ENG 50, 100, 202, 203; 35 students for Humanities courses; 38 students for literature courses) without over-enrolling them.  Also, do not enroll your class above the classroom capacity (a few classrooms have fewer seats than our class caps).

· Please be aware of the college’s policy regarding dropping students for nonpayment
· The folks in Enrollment Services are working on the problems we’ve experienced with wait lists, and I’ll send an update about this when I know more (closer to the first day of classes). If students are looking for open classes, you can direct them to check the class schedule on the Palomar webpage.  If there is an opening for a class, it will show up there.
· Please do not accept auditors in any classes at this time. 
Monitoring Students Receiving Financial Aid 
· Students whose names are marked with an asterisk on your roster (financial aid recipients) may be dropped at any point during the semester if they stop attending.   When you access your drop roster on eServices after the last day a student can drop a class with a “W” grade, you will see which students you are still able to drop. More information on Financial Aid Deadlines & Disbursements: https://www2.palomar.edu/pages/fa/deadlines/
· Now for the tricky part: the asterisk may appear on your electronic roster at any point during the semester.  One must wonder who designed this system, but the best practical approach is to check your electronic roster, ideally your drop roster on eServices, when a student has stopped attending class regularly.  If the student is receiving financial aid (is marked with an asterisk and has an activated drop option), please drop the student.  Students should not receive financial aid for classes they are not attending, and we are the only ones who know when students are not attending classes.  
· If students who stopped attending class show up on your grade roster, please use the FW grade for “unofficial withdrawals” if their failure to attend is the reason they did not pass the class.

· Please respond to requests from the Financial Aid Office to verify grade and attendance information.  Officially, you are required to keep grade and attendance records for seven years. (One year is long enough to keep unreturned student work, such as final exams and essays.)
Photocopying
Budget cutbacks have seriously reduced our funds for photocopying.  Please do your part to help prevent us from exhausting our funds before the end of the fiscal year by limiting your copies: keep your syllabi to reasonable lengths, post handouts on Blackboard (see below), and/or create a packet of materials for students to purchase (ask Denise for information on options).

Canvas
Canvas sites are automatically set up for all classes but are not available to students unless “activated” by the instructor.  For information and instructions, please go to the Academic Technology Resources website at: https://www2.palomar.edu/pages/atrc/academic-technology-resources-center/
On-Campus “Trips” vs. Field Trips 

For on-campus “trips” such as library visits, you do not need to submit a Field Trip Form, but you do need to inform Denise and write a note on the board in your classroom in case an emergency involving one of your students arises.  For off-campus field trips you must submit a Field Trip Form at least two weeks in advance.  New forms have been created to account for different types of field trips; these are available at:      https://www2.palomar.edu/pages/instruction/forms-applications/
Missing Class/Reporting Absences

All faculty members are required to meet with classes as scheduled.  If you must miss all or part of a scheduled meeting, you must report your absence and the reason for it to Denise so that she can request the appropriate type of leave (illness, personal necessity, etc.).  Denise will also take care of posting a notice for students for all main campus classes if you call her before 4:00 pm for evening classes; after that time, call Campus Police at extension 2289.  If you are teaching off-campus classes, call the site coordinator to post a notice for your students; remember that you still must report your absence to Denise for administrative purposes.  

Unfortunately, we seldom have the resources to supply substitutes except for prolonged emergency absences (not including jury duty), so we ask you to make every effort to ensure that your students receive adequate hours of instruction.

Student Privacy 

Legally, students may not have access to other students’ confidential information such as social security number, ID number, telephone number, and e-mail address. Class rosters and some other documents may contain this information, so keep these records confidential and never pass around a class roster with ID numbers for attendance purposes. Also, do not post anything that contains student information (such as grade rosters). Please shred any confidential student information after you are finished with it. 

Student Conduct

Student misconduct, such as disruptive or threatening behavior, violates the Student Code of Conduct http://www2.palomar.edu/pages/studentaffairs/home/student-discipline and is handled by Sherry Titus (stitus@palomar.edu, extension 2595) through the Office of Student Affairs.  Sometimes, warning students about the possible consequences of their behavior will put an end to it, but for more serious or continued violations, please inform the English Department Chair about the situation, fill out an Incident Report form, available at: https://www2.palomar.edu/pages/studentaffairs/about-a-student/
and contact Sherry Titus.  

Cheating and plagiarism also violate the Student Code of Conduct.  We recommend that you include a description of plagiarism and its consequences on your syllabi and report instances of academic dishonesty to the Office of Student Affairs so that more serious steps may be taken with repeat offenders. 

